EX-99.1 8 a2024aif.htm EX-99.1
Exhibit 99.1
METHANEX CORPORATION
ANNUAL INFORMATION FORM
www.methanex.com
March 7, 2025

TABLE OF CONTENTS | Page
REFERENCE INFORMATION | 2
CAUTION REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS | 4
THE COMPANY | 7
BUSINESS OF THE COMPANY | 8
DEVELOPMENT OF THE BUSINESS AND CORPORATE STRATEGY | 8
Three Year History | 8
Our Strategy | 10
Leadership | 10
Low Cost | 11
Operational Excellence | 11
Sustainability | 11
METHANOL INDUSTRY INFORMATION | 12
Demand Factors | 12
Supply Factors | 14
Methanol Prices | 15
PRODUCTION | 16
Production Process | 16
Operating Data and Other Information | 16
MARKETING | 16
DISTRIBUTION AND LOGISTICS | 17
NATURAL GAS SUPPLY | 17
General | 17
United States | 18
New Zealand | 17
Trinidad and Tobago | 17
Chile | 17
Egypt | 18
Canada | 18
FOREIGN OPERATIONS | 18
RESPONSIBLE CARE & SUSTAINABILITY | 19
ENVIRONMENTAL MATTERS | 20
GHG Legislation | 20
INSURANCE | 21
COMPETITION | 21
EMPLOYEES | 22
RISK FACTORS | 22
DIVIDENDS | 22
CAPITAL STRUCTURE | 22
RATINGS | 23
MARKET FOR SECURITIES | 24
DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS | 24
INTEREST OF MANAGEMENT AND OTHERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS | 26
EXPERTS | 26
LEGAL PROCEEDINGS | 26
AUDIT COMMITTEE INFORMATION | 27
The Audit Committee Charter | 27
Composition of the Audit Committee | 27
Relevant Education and Experience | 27
Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures | 29
Audit and Non-Audit Fees Billed by the Independent Auditors | 29
TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR | 30
MATERIAL CONTRACTS | 30
CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES | 30
CODE OF ETHICS | 30
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION | 30
APPENDIX "A" | 32

2

REFERENCE INFORMATION
In this Annual Information Form ("AIF"), a reference to the "Company" refers to Methanex Corporation and a reference to "Methanex," "we," "us," "our" and similar words refers to the Company and its subsidiaries or any one of them as the context requires, as well as their respective interests in joint ventures and partnerships.
We use the United States dollar as our reporting currency. Accordingly, unless otherwise indicated, all dollar amounts in this AIF are stated in United States dollars.
In this AIF, unless the context otherwise indicates, all references to "methanol" are to chemical-grade methanol. Methanol’s chemical formula is CH 3 OH and it is also known as methyl alcohol.
In this AIF, we incorporate by reference our 2024 Management’s Discussion and Analysis ("2024 MD&A"), which contains information required to be included in this AIF. The 2024 MD&A is publicly accessible and is filed on the Canadian Securities Administrators’ SEDAR website at www.sedarplus.ca and on the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission’s EDGAR website at www.sec.gov.
The approximate conversion of measurement used in this AIF is as follows:
1 tonne of methanol = 332.6 US gallons of methanol
Some of the historical price data and supply and demand statistics for methanol and certain other industry data contained in this AIF are derived by the Company from industry consultants or from recognized industry reports regularly published by independent consulting and data compilation organizations in the methanol industry, including Chemical Market Analytics by OPIS, a Dow Jones company, Tecnon OrbiChem Ltd., Argus, ICIS, S&P Global and Methanol Market Services Asia, an Energy Aspects (EA) company. Industry consultants and industry publications generally state that the information provided has been obtained from sources believed to be reliable. We have not independently verified any of the data from third-party sources nor have we ascertained the underlying economic assumptions relied upon in these reports.
Responsible Care® is a registered trademark of the Chemistry Industry Association of Canada and is used under license by us.
3

CAUTION REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS
This document contains forward-looking statements with respect to us and our industry. These statements relate to future events or our future performance. All statements other than statements of historical fact are forward-looking statements. Statements that include the words "believes," "expects," "may," "will," "should," "potential," "estimates," "anticipates," "aim," "goal," "targets," "plan," "predict" or other comparable terminology and similar statements of a future or forward-looking nature identify forward-looking statements.
More particularly and without limitation, any statements regarding the following are forward-looking statements:
•anticipated closing date of the acquisition of OCI Global's methanol business ("OCI Acquisition") and the expected benefits of the OCI Acquisition, including benefits related to expected synergies and commodity diversification,
•anticipated synergies and Methanex's ability to achieve such synergies following closing of the OCI Acquisition,
•whether the OCI Acquisition will include OCI Global's 50% share of the Natgasoline plant,
•expected demand for methanol, including demand for methanol for energy uses, and its derivatives,
•expected new methanol supply or restart of idled capacity and timing for startup of the same,
•expected increase in methanol production of assets to be acquired as part of the OCI Acquisition,
•expected shutdowns (either temporary or permanent) or restarts of existing methanol supply (including our own facilities), including, without limitation, the timing and length of planned maintenance outages,
•expected methanol and energy prices,
•expected levels of methanol purchases from traders or other third parties,
•expected levels, timing and availability of economically priced natural gas supply to each of our plants,
•capital committed by third parties towards future natural gas exploration and development in the vicinity of our plants,
•our expected capital expenditures and anticipated timing and rate of return on such capital expenditures,
•anticipated operating rates of our plants,
•expected operating costs, including natural gas feedstock costs and logistics costs,
•expected tax rates or resolutions to tax disputes,
•expected cash flows, cash balances, earnings capability, debt levels, debt reduction and deleveraging plans, and share price,
•availability of committed credit facilities and other financing,
•our ability to meet covenants associated with our long-term debt obligations,
•our shareholder distribution strategy and anticipated distributions to shareholders,
•commercial viability and timing of, or our ability to execute future projects, plant restarts, capacity expansions, plant relocations, or other business initiatives or opportunities,
•our financial strength and ability to meet future financial commitments,
•expected global or regional economic activity (including industrial production levels) and gross domestic product growth,
•expected outcomes of litigation or other disputes, claims and assessments, and
•expected actions of governments, governmental agencies, gas suppliers, courts, tribunals or other third parties.
4

We believe that we have a reasonable basis for making such forward-looking statements. The forward-looking statements in this document are based on our experience, our perception of trends, current conditions and expected future developments as well as other factors. Certain material factors or assumptions were applied in drawing the conclusions or making the forecasts or projections that are included in these forward-looking statements, including, without limitation, future expectations and assumptions concerning the following:
•future expectations and assumptions concerning the receipt of all regulatory approvals required to complete the OCI Acquisition,
•Methanex's ability to realize the expected strategic, financial and other benefits of the OCI Acquisition in the timeframe anticipated or at all,
•our ability to procure natural gas feedstock on commercially acceptable terms,
•operating rates of our facilities,
•receipt or issuance of third-party consents or approvals or governmental approvals related to rights to purchase natural gas,
•the establishment of new fuel standards,
•operating costs, including natural gas feedstock and logistics costs, capital costs, tax rates, cash flows, foreign exchange rates and interest rates,
•the availability of committed credit facilities and other financing,
•our ability to sustain the designed operating rates of the Geismar 3 plant,
•global and regional economic activity (including industrial production levels) and gross domestic product growth,
•absence of a material negative impact from major natural disasters,
•absence of a material negative impact from changes in laws or regulations,
•absence of a material negative impact from political instability in the countries in which we operate, and
•enforcement of contractual arrangements and ability to perform contractual obligations by customers, natural gas and other suppliers and other third parties.
However, forward-looking statements, by their nature, involve risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those contemplated by the forward-looking statements. The risks and uncertainties primarily include those attendant with producing and marketing methanol and successfully carrying out major capital expenditure projects in various jurisdictions, including, without limitation:
•failure to complete the OCI Acquisition in accordance with the material terms of the OCI Acquisition agreement or at all,
•failure to obtain any of the approvals required for the OCI Acquisition,
•failure to acquire OCI Global's 50% joint venture interest in Natgasoline,
•failure to close the OCI Acquisition credit facility,
•unforeseen difficulties in integrating the business operations or assets purchased pursuant to the OCI Acquisition into our business and operations,
•failure to realize the expected strategic, financial and other benefits of the OCI Acquisition in the timeframe anticipated or at all,
•unexpected costs or liabilities associated with the OCI Acquisition,
•increased litigation or negative public perception as a result of the OCI Acquisition,
•increased indebtedness of Methanex,
•conditions in the methanol and other industries, including fluctuations in the supply, demand and price for methanol and its derivatives, including demand for methanol for energy uses,
•the price of natural gas, coal, oil and oil derivatives,
•our ability to obtain natural gas feedstock on commercially acceptable terms to underpin current operations and future production growth opportunities,
5

•the ability to carry out corporate initiatives and strategies,
•actions of competitors, suppliers and financial institutions,
•conditions within the natural gas delivery systems that may prevent delivery of our natural gas supply requirements,
•competing demand for natural gas, especially with respect to any domestic needs for gas and electricity,
•actions of governments and governmental authorities, including, without limitation, the implementation of
policies or other measures that could impact the supply of or demand for methanol or its derivatives,
•changes in laws or regulations,
•import or export restrictions, anti-dumping measures, increases in duties, taxes and government royalties and other actions by governments that may adversely affect our operations or existing contractual arrangements,
•worldwide economic conditions, and
•other risks described in our 2024 MD&A.
Having in mind these and other factors, investors and other readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on forward-looking statements. They are not a substitute for the exercise of one’s own due diligence and judgment. The outcomes implied by forward-looking statements may not occur and we do not undertake to update forward-looking statements except as required by applicable securities laws.
6

THE COMPANY
Methanex Corporation was incorporated under the laws of Alberta on March 11, 1968, and was continued under the Canada Business Corporations Act on March 5, 1992. Its registered and head office is located at 1800 Waterfront Centre, 200 Burrard Street, Vancouver, British Columbia, V6C 3M1 (telephone: 604-661-2600).
T he following chart includes the Company’s principal operating subsidiaries as of December 31, 2024, and, for each subsidiary, its place of organization and the Company’s percentage of voting interests beneficially owned or over which the Company exercises control or direction. The chart also shows our principal production facilities and their locations.
7

BUSINESS OF THE COMPANY
Methanol is a clear liquid commodity chemical that is produced from natural gas and is also produced from coal, particularly in China. Traditional chemical demand, which represents approximately 50% of global methanol demand, is used to produce traditional chemical derivatives, including formaldehyde, acetic acid and a variety of other chemicals that form the basis of a wide variety of industrial and consumer products. Demand for energy-related applications, which represents over 30% of global methanol demand, includes several applications including methyl tertiary-butyl ether ("MTBE"), fuel applications (including vehicle fuel, marine fuel and other thermal applications), di-methyl ether ("DME") and biodiesel. Demand into methanol-to-olefins ("MTO") represents approximately 20% of global methanol demand. MTO plants produce light olefins which have wide applications in packaging, textiles, plastic parts and automotive components.
We are the world’s largest producer and supplier of methanol and serve customers in Asia Pacific, North America, Europe and South America. Our total annual operating capacity, including Methanex's interests in jointly owned plants, is currently 10.6 million tonnes and is located in the United States, New Zealand, Trinidad and Tobago, Chile, Egypt, and Canada. In addition to the methanol produced at our sites, we purchase methanol produced by others under methanol offtake contracts and on the spot market. This gives us flexibility in managing our supply chain while continuing to meet customer needs and support our marketing efforts. We have marketing rights for 100% of the production from the jointly-owned plant in Egypt, which provides us with an additional 0.6 million tonnes per year of methanol offtake supply when the plant is operating at full capacity. We also had marketing rights for 100% of the production from the jointly-owned Atlas plant in Trinidad and Tobago, which provided us with an additional 0.7 million tonnes per year of methanol offtake supply when the plant was operating at full capacity.
Refer to the Production section on page 15 for more information regarding production at our plants.
DEVELOPMENT OF THE BUSINESS AND CORPORATE STRATEGY
On September 8, 2024, Methanex announced that it entered into a definitive agreement to acquire OCI Global’s (“OCI”) international methanol business for approximately $2.05 billion ("OCI Acquisition"). The transaction includes a methanol facility with an annual production capacity of 910,000 metric tonnes ("MT") of methanol and 340,000 MT of ammonia and a 50 percent interest in a second methanol facility operated by the joint venture Natgasoline LLC (“Natgasoline”) which has an annual capacity of 1.7 million MT of methanol of which Methanex’s share will be 850,000 MT. The transaction also includes a low-carbon methanol production and marketing business and a currently idled methanol facility in the Netherlands.
Under the definitive agreement with OCI, the approximate $2.05 billion purchase price will consist of $1.18 billion in cash, the issuance of 9.9 million common shares of Methanex valued at $450 million (based on a $45 per share price) and the assumption of approximately $450 million in debt and leases. Closing of the transaction is expected in the second quarter of 2025 and is subject to receipt of certain regulatory approvals and other closing conditions including TSX approval for the issuance of Methanex shares to OCI.
There is currently a legal proceeding between OCI and its Natgasoline joint venture partner over certain shareholder rights. The obligation of Methanex to purchase OCI’s 50% stake in Natgasoline is subject to the resolution of this legal proceeding. If it is not settled within a certain period, Methanex has the option to carve out the purchase of the Natgasoline joint venture and close only on the remainder of the transaction.
Three-Year History
2022
On January 26, 2022, in reporting its fourth quarter 2021 results, the Company announced the restart of its Chile IV plant in early October 2021.
On February 1, 2022, the Company and Mitsui O.S.K. Lines, Ltd. ("MOL") announced the completion of the previously announced strategic partnership involving the Company’s Waterfront Shipping subsidiary, with MOL acquiring a 40 percent minority interest for $145 million.
On April 27, 2022, the Company announced that its Board of Directors approved an amendment to its existing normal course issuer bid originally announced on September 16, 2021, which increased the number of common shares that could be purchased under the bid from 3,810,464 to 6,094,171, representing 10% of the public float at the time of the original announcement.
8

On September 15, 2022, the Company announced that its Board of Directors approved a normal course issuer bid to commence on September 26, 2022, pursuant to which the Company may purchase up to 3,506,405 common shares, representing 5% of the public float at the time of the announcement, subject to approval by the Toronto Stock Exchange.
On September 15, 2022, the Board of Directors of the Company announced that John Floren will retire as President and CEO and from the Board as of December 31, 2022, and that, following a comprehensive multi-year succession process, the Board appointed Rich Sumner as President and Chief Executive Officer and member of the Board of Directors, effective January 1, 2023.
On September 21, 2022, the Company announced that the Toronto Stock Exchange approved the Company’s previously announced normal course issuer bid, pursuant to which the Company may purchase for cancellation up to 3,506,405 common shares, representing 5% of the 70,128,109 common shares issued and outstanding as of September 15, 2022.
On December 13, 2022, the Company announced the following appointments to its executive leadership team:
–Dean Richardson, Vice President, Corporate Finance at the time of the announcement, was appointed as Senior Vice President, Finance and Chief Financial Officer as of February 1, 2023. Ian Cameron retired from his role as Senior Vice President, Finance and Chief Financial Officer.
–Kevin Maloney, Vice President, Corporate Development at the time of the announcement, was appointed Senior Vice President, Corporate Development as of January 1, 2023. Vanessa James stepped down from her role as Senior Vice President, Corporate Development and Sustainability.
–Gustavo Parra, Vice President, Manufacturing Strategy and Planning at the time of the announcement, was appointed Senior Vice President, Manufacturing as of January 1, 2023. Kevin Henderson retired as Senior Vice President, Manufacturing.
–Karine Delbarre, Vice President, North America Marketing & Logistics at the time of the announcement, was appointed Senior Vice President, Global Marketing & Logistics as of January 1, 2023, filling the vacancy left by Rich Sumner following his appointment as President and CEO.
–Mark Allard, Vice President of North America Manufacturing at the time of the announcement, was appointed Senior Vice President, Low Carbon Solutions as of January 1, 2023. The newly formed role will be focused on capitalizing on the demand and supply opportunities for low-carbon methanol.
–Kevin Price, General Counsel & Corporate Secretary at the time of the announcement, was appointed as Senior Vice President, General Counsel & Corporate Secretary as of January 1, 2023.
2023
On October 13, 2023, the Company announced that it had signed a two-year natural gas supply agreement with the National Gas Company of Trinidad and Tobago ("NGC") for its Titan methanol plant, which is currently idled, to restart operations in September 2024. Simultaneously, the Company announced its intention to idle its Atlas methanol plant in September 2024, when its legacy 20-year natural gas supply agreement expires.
On October 25, 2023, the Company announced the restart of its Chile I plant in September with increased gas availability from Argentina and an increase in 2023 production guidance for Chile from 0.8-0.9 million tonnes to 0.9-1.0 million tonnes.
On November 22, 2023, the Company announced that its 1.26 million tonne Egypt methanol production facility was impacted by an unplanned outage in mid-October as a result of a mechanical failure in the synthesis gas compressor. The unit was removed from service for repairs on an expedited schedule. Production was expected to resume towards the end of the first quarter of 2024.
2024
On February 20, 2024, the Company announced that commercial production of its new 1.8 million tonne methanol plant, Geismar 3, in Geismar, Louisiana had been delayed due to complications that occurred in the autothermal reformer during the late stages of the initial start-up process thereby delaying commercial production up to the end of the third quarter of 2024.
On July 17, 2024, the Company announced that it had entered into an agreement to invest in a Preliminary Front-End Engineering and Design study for carbon capture, utilization and sequestration deployment at its Medicine Hat, Alberta facility.
O n July 30, 2024, the Company announced that the repairs to the Geismar 3 plant’s autothermal reformer were complete and that first methanol was successfully produced in late July.
9

On August 12, 2024, the Company announced that it had entered into short-term commercial arrangements to provide its contracted natural gas into the New Zealand electricity market and, as a result, idled its manufacturing operations in New Zealand until the end of October 2024.
On September 8, 2024, the Company announced that it had entered into a definitive agreement to acquire OCI’s international methanol business for $2.05 billion.
On October 29, 2024, the Company announced the successful syndication of acquisition financing to support the OCI Acquisition including (i) up to $650 million in Term Loan A commitments which can be drawn upon closing of the OCI Acquisition, and (ii) $600 million in revolving credit facility commitments.
On November 6, 2024, the Company announced the extension of gas contracts with Chilean gas producer, Empresa Nacional del Petróleo, and Argentinian gas producer, YPF S.A., until 2030 and 2027 respectively, on similar economic terms as the previous agreements. These two gas contracts underpin approximately 55% of the site's gas requirements.
On November 19, 2024, the Company announced that its wholly-owned subsidiary, Methanex US Operations Inc., will issue $600 million in aggregate principal amounts of 6.25% senior unsecured notes due 2032 in a private offering, with a portion of the net proceeds to be used to support the OCI Acquisition. The notes are guaranteed on a senior basis by the Company and are subject to a special mandatory redemption if the OCI Acquisition is not completed as further described in the terms of the notes.
Our Strategy
Our primary objective is to create value through our leadership in the global production, marketing and delivery of methanol to customers. To achieve this objective we have a simple, clearly defined strategy: leadership, low cost and operational excellence. We pride ourselves in being a leader in Responsible Care (an operating ethic and set of principles for sustainability developed by the Chemistry Industry Association of Canada and recognized by the United Nations) and having a strategic focus on managing risks and proactive plans relating to personnel health and safety, environmental protection, community involvement, social responsibility, sustainability, security and emergency preparedness. Our brand differentiator "The Power of Agility®" defines our culture of flexibility, responsiveness and creativity that allows us to capitalize on opportunities quickly as they arise, and swiftly respond to customer needs.
Leadership
Leadership is a key element of our strategy. We are focused on creating value through our position as the leading producer and supplier in the global methanol industry, improving our ability to safely and cost-effectively deliver methanol to customers and supporting both traditional and energy-related global methanol demand growth.
We are the leading producer and supplier of methanol to customers in Asia Pacific, North America, Europe and South America. Our 2024 sales volume of 10.5 million tonnes of methanol represented approximately 11% of global methanol demand. This scale allows us the flexibility to meet customer needs globally. Our leadership position has also enabled us to play an important role in the methanol industry, which includes publishing Methanex reference prices that are used in each region as the basis of pricing for our customer contracts.
The geographically diverse locations of our production sites and our shipping fleet allow us to deliver methanol cost-effectively to customers globally. We continue to invest in global distribution and supply infrastructure, which includes the world's largest methanol ocean tanker fleet and terminal capacity in all major international ports, enabling us to enhance value to customers by providing reliable and secure supply.
Another key component of our global leadership strategy is our ability to supplement methanol production with methanol purchased from third parties to give us flexibility in our supply chain to meet customer commitments. We purchase methanol through a combination of methanol offtake contracts and spot purchases. We manage the cost of purchased methanol by taking advantage of our global supply chain infrastructure, which allows us to purchase methanol in the most cost-effective region while still maintaining overall security of supply.
We have storage capacity and offices in strategic global locations that allows us to cost-effectively manage supply to customers and ensure customer service and industry positioning.
10

Low Cost
A low cost structure is an important competitive advantage in a commodity industry and is a key element of our strategy. Our approach to major business decisions is guided by a drive to improve our cost structure and create value for shareholders. The most significant components of total costs are natural gas for feedstock and distribution costs associated with delivering methanol to customers.
We manage our natural gas costs in two ways: through gas contracts linked to methanol price and through fixed price contracts. Our production facilities outside North America are largely underpinned by natural gas purchase agreements where the natural gas price is linked to methanol prices. This pricing relationship enables these facilities to be competitive throughout the methanol price cycle. In North America, we have fixed price natural gas supply contracts and financial hedges in place targeting minimum operating rate requirements of approximately 70% in the near term. We purchase our remaining North American gas requirements through the spot market.
Our production facilities are well located to supply global methanol markets and we take a long-term approach to contracting shipping capacity to meet customer needs. Nonetheless, the cost to distribute methanol from production locations to customers is a significant component of total operating costs. These include costs for ocean shipping, in-market storage facilities and in-market distribution. We focus on identifying initiatives to reduce these costs, including optimizing the use of our shipping fleet, third-party backhaul arrangements and taking advantage of prevailing conditions in the shipping market by varying the type and term of ocean vessel contracts. We also look for opportunities to leverage our global asset position by entering into geographic product exchanges with other methanol producers to reduce distribution and transportation costs.
Operational Excellence
We maintain a focus on operational excellence in all aspects of our business. This includes excellence in manufacturing and supply chain processes, marketing and sales, Responsible Care and financial management.
To differentiate ourselves from competitors, we strive to be the best operator and the preferred supplier to customers. We believe that reliability of supply is critical to the success of our customers’ businesses and our goal is to deliver methanol safely, reliably and cost-effectively. Our commitment to Responsible Care drives our adherence to the highest principles of health, safety, environmental stewardship, and social responsibility. We believe this commitment helps us achieve an excellent overall environmental and safety record and aligns our community involvement and social investments with our core values.
Product stewardship is a vital component of a Responsible Care culture and guides our actions through the complete life cycle of our product. We aim for the highest safety standards to minimize risk to employees, customers and suppliers as well as to the environment and the communities in which we do business. We promote the proper use and safe handling of methanol at all times through a variety of internal and external health, safety and environmental initiatives, and we work with industry colleagues to improve safety standards. We readily share technical and safety expertise with key stakeholders (including customers, end-users, suppliers, and logistics providers) through direct communication and active participation in local and international industry associations, seminars and conferences and online education initiatives.
In 2024, our strategy of operational excellence in financial management supported the completion of the Geismar 3 project. We also announced the OCI Acquisition for approximately $2.05 billion, subject to regulatory approval and other closing conditions. While managing both current and future capital needs we also returned cash to shareholders through the regular dividend. As at December 31, 2024, we remain in a strong liquidity position with $892 million in cash and $500 million of undrawn back-up liquidity through our revolving credit facility. In the fourth quarter of 2024, we completed the financing plan for the OCI Acquisition including renewing and increasing the undrawn credit facility, syndicating a $650 million Term Loan A and issuing $600 million in unsecured notes. The OCI Acquisition financing has been structured to allow the flexible repayment of the term loan commitment to support our capital allocation priority to reduce debt. During the fourth quarter, we also repaid $300 million in unsecured notes that were due in December 2024 with cash generated from operations. We actively manage our liquidity and capital structure in light of changes to economic conditions, the underlying risks inherent in our operations and the capital requirements of our business.
Sustainability
We have embedded sustainability into our long-term strategy alongside our commitment to Responsible Care. We prioritize material sustainability topics, which are those environmental, social or governance topics that can significantly impact our business success and are of interest to our key stakeholders. The materiality assessment that we conducted in 2023 included external stakeholder outreach and confirmed greenhouse gas ("GHG") emissions, transition to a low-carbon economy, employee and contractor safety and process safety as our most material sustainability topics. We completed a double materiality
11

assessment at the end of 2024 to prepare for the European Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive (CSRD). Our most material sustainability topics are unchanged. We are also monitoring the EU Omnibus proposal, which was published on February 26, 2025 and will adjust our reporting approach as appropriate.
Our executive leadership team has overall responsibility for ensuring our material sustainability topics are being effectively evaluated and managed. These include climate-related risks and opportunities associated with our GHG emissions and the transition to a low-carbon economy. The Executive Leadership Team incorporates these matters into our strategic and business planning activities to support the long-term sustainability of our business.
To improve decision making and evaluate organizational risks and opportunities under different plausible futures, we started incorporating scenario planning into our strategy development process. As part of our strategic planning in 2024, we used a dynamic general equilibrium energy model to analyze the potential implications to energy markets (including methanol) of several scenarios that differed on the pace of the energy transition.
We believe that having a diverse team, equitable people practices and an inclusive workplace leads to a better culture, better decisions and a better company. Our vision is to have an inclusive culture where diversity is valued, differences are embraced and everyone has the opportunity to contribute, develop and advance. The Global Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion Council, made up of senior leaders from around the globe, supports the development and execution of our vision and its integration into the business. In 2024, we made significant strides towards achieving our vision, including the development of a new guide to inclusive and equitable recruitment to support the hiring process. We also established three new Employee Resource Groups, which create a safe environment for team members who share an interest in a specific dimension of diversity to connect and raise awareness.
In March 2025, we issued our 2024 Sustainability Report, aligned with the Sustainability Accounting Standards Board (SASB) and the Task-Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures (TCFD).The Report is also a transitional report as we shift towards CSRD and European Sustainability Reporting Standards requirements for 2025. The 2024 Sustainability Report is available at https://www.methanex.com/sustainability.
METHANOL INDUSTRY INFORMATION
Demand Factors
Based on the diversity of end products in which methanol is used, demand for methanol is driven by a number of factors, including: the strength of global and regional economies, industrial production levels, energy prices, pricing of end products, downstream capacity and government regulations and policies.
We estimate that global methanol demand increased to approximately 97 million tonnes in 2024 driven primarily by growth in traditional chemical and energy applications and stable demand from the methanol to olefins (MTO) sector.
Traditional Chemical Derivative Demand
Traditional chemical demand, which represents approximately 50% of global methanol demand, is used to produce traditional chemical derivatives, including formaldehyde, acetic acid and a variety of other chemicals that form the basis of a wide variety of industrial and consumer products. Over the long term, we believe that traditional chemical demand is influenced by the strength of global and regional economies and industrial production levels. The use of methanol derivatives such as formaldehyde and acetic acid in the building industry means that building and construction cycles and the level of wood products production, housing starts and consumer spending are important factors in determining demand for such derivatives. Demand is also affected by automobile production, durable goods production, industrial investment and environmental and health trends, as well as new product development. Historically, chemical derivative demand for methanol has been relatively insensitive to changes in methanol prices. We believe this demand inelasticity is because there are limited, if any, cost-effective substitutes for methanol-based chemical derivative products and because methanol costs in most cases account for only a small portion of the value of many of the end products.
Formaldehyde Demand
In 2024, methanol demand to produce formaldehyde represented approximately 25% of global methanol demand. The largest use for formaldehyde is as a component of urea-formaldehyde and phenol-formaldehyde resins, which are used as wood adhesives for plywood, particleboard, oriented strand board, medium-density fibreboard and other reconstituted or engineered wood products. There is also demand for formaldehyde as a raw material for engineering plastics and in the manufacture of a variety of other products, including elastomers, paints, building products, foams, polyurethane, and automotive products.
12

Acetic Acid Demand
In 2024, methanol used to produce acetic acid represented approximately 10% of global methanol demand. Acetic acid is a chemical intermediate used principally in the production of vinyl acetate monomer, acetic anhydride, purified terephthalic acid and acetate solvents, which are used in a wide variety of products, including adhesives, paper, paints, plastics, resins, solvents, pharmaceuticals, and textiles.
Other Chemical Derivative Demand
In 2024, the remaining chemical derivative demand for methanol represented approximately 15% of global methanol and is used in the manufacture of methylamines, methyl methacrylate and a diverse range of other chemical products that are ultimately used to make products such as adhesives, coatings, plastics, film, textiles, paints, solvents, paint removers, polyester resins and fibres, explosives, herbicides, pesticides, poultry feed additives and a variety of health and pharmaceutical products. Other end uses include silicone products, aerosol products, de-icing fluid, windshield washer fluid for automobiles and antifreeze for pipeline dehydration.
Energy Demand
Demand for energy-related applications, which represents over 30% of global methanol demand, includes a number of applications including methyl tertiary-butyl ether ("MTBE"), fuel applications (including vehicle fuel, marine fuel and a fuel for industrial boilers and kilns), di-methyl ether and biodiesel. We believe that demand for energy-related applications will be influenced by energy prices, pricing of end products, and government policies that are playing an increasing role in encouraging new applications for methanol due to its emissions benefits as a fuel. Ongoing regulatory changes as part of the global energy transition along with other factors have led to a growing interest in methanol as a fuel due to its clean-burning attributes and potential to reduce greenhouse gas emissions if made from a renewable feedstock.
Methyl tertiary-butyl (MTBE) Demand
MTBE is used primarily as an oxygenate blended in gasoline to contribute octane and reduce the amount of harmful exhaust emissions from motor vehicles. MTBE is an efficient and cost-competitive gasoline component and, as such, is increasingly used in developing countries targeting gasoline pool extension and clean air benefits at a cost lower than that of alternatives. Asia represents the majority of global MTBE demand, with China being a significant market. China is the world’s largest automotive market and has publicly stated its desire to reduce exhaust emissions. In the U.S., MTBE production for export markets continues to increase as a result of a plant that started up in 2023 and achieved higher operating rates in 2024. By the end of 2024, approximately 12 million tonnes of methanol, or 12% of global demand, was consumed for the production of MTBE.
Methanol Demand for Fuel Applications
Methanol can be used as a marine fuel, vehicle fuel and as a fuel for industrial boilers, kilns and for cooking stoves.
There is growing interest in methanol as a marine fuel given its environmental benefits, wide availability, cost competitiveness and ease of use. When made from renewable sources, methanol can be carbon neutral on a life-cycle basis, providing a future-proof pathway to meet the decarbonization goals of the shipping industry. The potential demand outlook for methanol as marine fuel continues to grow with orders for dual-fueled vessels and retrofits. The current vessels operating coupled with the order book for new builds and retrofits represents over 350 dual-fueled ships on the water by 2030. Actual methanol consumption from marine applications will depend on regulations, relative economics versus other fuels, and other factors.
Methanol is also being used as a vehicle fuel in China. Methanol can be blended with gasoline in low quantities and used in existing vehicles and can be used in high-proportion blends such as M85 in flex-fuel vehicles or M100 in dedicated methanol-fueled vehicles. There is significant interest in high-level methanol fuel blends for M100 taxis and trucks (able to run on 100% methanol fuel) in China. There are approximately 25,000 taxis and methanol hybrid passenger cars and 5,000 heavy-duty trucks in China, running on M100 fuel, representing approximately one million tonnes of annual methanol demand. Other countries are in the assessment or near-commercial stage for using methanol as a vehicle fuel.
In China, stricter air quality emissions regulations in several provinces are leading to a phase-out of coal-fueled commercial boilers, kilns, and cooking stoves in favour of cleaner fuels, creating a growing market for methanol as an alternative fuel. We estimate that this demand segment represents approximately seven million tonnes of methanol demand. We continue to support the development of operational and safety standards to support the commercialization of methanol as a thermal fuel for industrial boilers, kilns and cooking stoves.
13

Methanol is also used in the production of di-methyl ether (DME) and biodiesel. DME is a clean-burning fuel that can be stored and transported like LPG. It is used for household cooking, heating, and a clean-burning substitute for diesel fuel in transportation. Biodiesel is a renewable biofuel and its primary use is in transportation. In 2024, global methanol demand for use in DME and biodiesel was estimated at over seven million tonnes, or over 7% of global demand.
In 2024, global methanol demand for use in all fuel applications mentioned above was estimated at approximately 19 million tonnes, or over 20%.
Methanol-to-Olefins (MTO) Demand
Demand for MTO applications represents approximately 20% of global methanol demand. The future operating rates and methanol consumption of MTO producers will depend on a number of factors, including pricing for their various final products, the degree of downstream integration of these units with other products, the availability of methanol supply, the impact of olefin industry feedstock costs, including naphtha, on relative competitiveness and plant maintenance schedules.
Light olefins (ethylene and propylene) are the basic building blocks used to make many everyday products that have wide application in packaging, textiles, plastic parts and containers, and automotive components. Olefins can be produced from various feedstocks, including naphtha, liquefied petroleum gas, ethane and methanol. In 2024, over 17 million tonnes of methanol, or over 15% of global demand, in the merchant market was consumed by MTO plants in China (excluding demand from upstream-integrated coal-to-olefins plants). We estimate the current MTO capacity for merchant methanol to be approximately 20 million tonnes per annum excluding the integrated coal-to-methanol (CTO) facilities.
Supply Factors
Methanol industry supply is impacted by the cost of production, methanol industry operating rates and methanol industry capacity changes.
Methanol is produced from natural gas and is also produced from coal, particularly in China. The cost of production is influenced by the availability and cost of raw feedstock materials, freight costs, other operating and maintenance costs and government policies.
The industry has historically operated below stated capacity on a consistent basis, even in periods of high methanol prices, primarily due to shutdowns for planned or unplanned maintenance and feedstock shortages and/or uneconomical feedstock costs. Methanol industry supply can increase through improving operating rates of existing methanol plants.
Methanol industry capacity can increase through the construction of new methanol plants, by restarting idle methanol plants, or by expanding or debottlenecking existing plants to increase their operating capacity. There is typically a span of four to six years to plan and construct a new world-scale methanol plant.
Typical of most commodity chemicals, periods of sustained high methanol prices encourage producers to operate at maximum rates and encourage the construction of new plants and expansion projects, leading to the possibility of oversupply in the market. However, historically, many of the announced capacity additions have not been constructed for a variety of reasons. The construction of world-scale methanol facilities requires significant capital over a long lead time, a location with access to significant natural gas or coal feedstock with appropriate pricing, and an ability to market and deliver methanol cost-effectively and reliably to customers.
Operating rates continue to be uncertain and challenged due to the impact of trade sanctions, plant technical issues, and structural and seasonal natural gas constraints. The methanol industry ran at similar rates in 2024 compared to 2023. In 2024, there were approximately 1.5 million tonnes of production capacity additions in China. In North America, our new 1.8 million tonne Geismar 3 facility completed its commercial performance tests and is now operating at full rates. With the idling of Atlas and the restart of Titan in September 2024 overall production in Trinidad is lower by approximately 1 million tonnes annually. In Malaysia, we understand that a 1.8 million tonne plant started up in early 2025. We expect limited capacity additions in the next five years. In Iran, projects under development are showing slow progress due to technical and financing challenges from sanctions and the operating rates of existing methanol plants are constrained by gas availability due to depleting gas fields. If sanctions impacting Iran and/or other methanol producing countries are eased or removed, this could lead to an increase in methanol supply. China has planned capacity additions which we expect will be somewhat offset by the closure of some inefficient older plants. New capacity built in China is expected to be consumed domestically as China requires methanol imports to meet growing demand.
14

Methanol Prices
The methanol business is a highly competitive commodity industry and future methanol prices will ultimately depend on the strength of global demand and methanol industry supply but can also be impacted by other factors such as global trade disputes and government sanctions. Methanol demand and industry supply are driven by several factors as described above. Methanol prices have historically been, and are expected to continue to be, characterized by cyclicality. We are not able to predict future methanol prices, which are driven by several factors that are beyond our control.
We publish regional non-discounted reference prices for each methanol sales region and these posted prices are reviewed based on industry fundamentals and market conditions and revised monthly in North America, Asia Pacific, and China and quarterly in Europe. Most of our customer contracts use published Methanex reference prices as a basis for pricing, and we offer discounts to customers based on various factors. The sales weighted average posted price less the sales weighted average discount generates our average realized price which drives our revenue.
15

PRODUCTION
Production Process
The methanol manufacturing process used in our facilities typically involves heating natural gas, mixing it with steam and passing it over a nickel catalyst where the mixture is converted into carbon monoxide, carbon dioxide and hydrogen. This reformed gas (also known as synthesis gas or syngas) is then cooled, compressed and passed over a copper-zinc catalyst to produce crude methanol. Crude methanol consists of approximately 80% methanol and 20% water by weight. To produce chemical-grade methanol, crude methanol is distilled to remove water, higher alcohols and other impurities.
Operating Data and Other Information
We endeavour to operate our production facilities around the world in an optimal manner to lower our overall delivered cost of methanol.
Scheduled shutdowns of plants are necessary to change catalysts or perform maintenance activities that cannot otherwise be completed with the plant operating (a process commonly known as a turnaround). These shutdowns typically take between 30 and 45 days. Catalysts generally need to be changed every three to six years depending on technology. Careful planning and scheduling is required to ensure that maintenance and repairs can be carried out during turnarounds. In addition, both scheduled and unscheduled shutdowns may occur between turnarounds. We prepare a long-term turnaround schedule that is updated annually for all of our production facilities.
The following table details the annual operating capacity and actual production at our facilities in 2024 and 2023:

| Annual Operating Capacity(1) | 2024 Production | 2023 Production
| (000 tonnes/year) | (000 tonnes) | (000 tonnes)
USA (Geismar) | 4,000 |  | 2,529 |  | 2,142 |
Trinidad and Tobago (Methanex interest) (2) | 1,960 |  | 956 |  | 1,074 |
New Zealand (3) | 1,720 |  | 670 |  | 1,381 |
Chile | 1,700 |  | 1,180 |  | 993 |
Egypt (50% interest) | 630 |  | 460 |  | 504 |
Canada (Medicine Hat) | 600 |  | 563 |  | 548 |
| 10,610 |  | 6,358 |  | 6,642 |

(1)The annual operating capacity of our production facilities may be higher or lower than original nameplate capacity as, over time, these figures have been adjusted to reflect ongoing operating efficiencies at these facilities. Actual production for a facility in any given year may be higher or lower than operating capacity due to a number of factors, including natural gas availability, feedstock composition, the age of the facility's catalyst, turnarounds and access to CO 2 from external suppliers for certain facilities. We review and update the operating capacity of our production facilities on a regular basis based on historical performance.
(2)The operating capacity of Trinidad is made up of the Titan (100% interest) and Atlas (63.1% interest) plants. The Atlas plant is currently idle. (refer to the Natural Gas Supply – Trinidad and Tobago section below).
(3)The operating capacity of New Zealand is made up of the two Motunui facilities, one of which is idle.(refer to the Natural Gas Supply – New Zealand section below).
Refer to the Production Summary section of our 2024 MD&A for more information.
MARKETING
We sell methanol to customers globally through an extensive marketing and distribution system with marketing offices in North America (Dallas and Vancouver), Europe (Brussels), Asia Pacific (Hong Kong, Shanghai, Tokyo, Seoul and Beijing), South America (Santiago) and the Middle East (Dubai). Most of our customers are large global or regional petrochemical manufacturers or distributors.
We believe our ability to sell methanol from geographically dispersed production sites enhances our ability to serve major chemical and petrochemical producers as customers for whom reliability of supply and quality of service are important.
In addition to selling methanol that we produce at our own facilities, we also sell methanol that we purchase from other suppliers through methanol purchase agreements and on the spot market. This provides us with flexibility in our supply chain and allows us to reliably meet customer commitments.
16

DISTRIBUTION AND LOGISTICS
All of our methanol production facilities are located adjacent to deepwater ports, except for Medicine Hat which mainly services the regional market via rail and truck. Methanol is transported from our coastal plants by pipeline to these ports for shipping. We currently own or manage a fleet of approximately 30 ocean-going vessels to ship this methanol. We lease or own in-region storage and terminal facilities in North America, Europe, South America and Asia Pacific. We also use barge, rail, pipelines and, to a lesser extent, truck transport in our delivery system.
To retain optimal flexibility in managing our shipping fleet, we have entered into short-term and long-term time charter agreements covering vessels with a range of capacities. We also ship methanol under contracts of affreightment and through spot arrangements. We use larger vessels as key elements in our supply chain to move product from our production facilities to storage facilities located in major ports and for direct delivery to some customers. We also use smaller vessels capable of entering into restricted ports to deliver directly to other customers.
The cost to distribute methanol to customers represents a significant component of our operating costs. These include costs for ocean shipping, storage and distribution. We focus on identifying initiatives to reduce costs, including optimizing the use of our shipping fleet, third-party backhaul arrangements and taking advantage of prevailing conditions in the shipping market by varying the type and term of ocean vessel contracts. We also look for opportunities to leverage our global asset position by entering into geographic product exchanges with other methanol producers to reduce distribution and transportation costs. We are continuously investigating opportunities to further improve the efficiency and cost-effectiveness of distributing methanol from our production facilities to customers.
Our production site in Trinidad and Tobago is ideally located to supply customers globally. Our plants in New Zealand primarily supply customers in the Asia Pacific region, but can also supply European, North American and South American markets when required. Our production site in Chile can supply all global regions due to its geographic location. Our Egypt plant primarily services the domestic Egypt market and our European markets but can also supply the Asia Pacific region. Our Medicine Hat plant serves our customer base in North America and the Geismar plants can serve customers across North America, Europe and the Asia Pacific region.
NATURAL GAS SUPPLY
General
Natural gas is the principal feedstock for producing methanol and it accounts for a significant portion of our operating costs. Accordingly, our results from operations depend in large part on the availability and security of supply and the price of natural gas. If, for any reason, we are unable to obtain sufficient natural gas for any of our plants on commercially acceptable terms or we experience interruptions in the supply of contracted natural gas, we could be forced to curtail production or shut down such plants, which could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.
United States
With our new 1.8 million tonne Geismar 3 facility reaching commercial production in 2024, we now have three plants in Geismar, Louisiana with an annual operating capacity of 4.0 million tonnes.
We utilize a combination of fixed price financial hedges and fixed price physical gas supply agreements to manage natural gas price risk for our Geismar facilities. In the United States, we have fixed price gas supply contracts and hedges in place targeting minimum operating rate requirements of approximately 70% in the near-term, declining over time. The balance of our gas requirements are purchased at spot prices.
Trinidad and Tobago
Natural gas for our Titan plant is supplied by the National Gas Company of Trinidad and Tobago Limited ("NGC"), pursuant to a two-year take-or-pay contract that commenced in September 2024. The Titan plant successfully restarted operations in September 2024, having previously been idled in the first quarter of 2020. The natural gas sale agreement for Titan is a take-or-pay contract with the NGC, which purchases the natural gas from upstream gas producers. The contract has a U.S. dollar base and variable price components, where the variable portion is adjusted by a formula linked to methanol prices above a certain level.
The legacy natural gas agreement for our Atlas methanol production facility in Trinidad and Tobago, with our share of total production capacity being 1.1 million tonnes per year, expired in September 2024, after which the plant was idled.
17

New Zealand
We have two plants located at Motunui in New Zealand with a total operating capacity of 1.7 million tonnes of methanol per year. In September 2024, we restructured our operations in New Zealand to support a one-plant operation, and idled one of the Motunui plants. A third plant located at nearby Waitara Valley was idled indefinitely in the first quarter of 2021. The plants were idled due to a lack of available gas supply.
We have agreements with various natural gas suppliers with terms that range in length up to 2029. All gas supply agreements in New Zealand are take-or-pay agreements and include U.S. dollar base and variable price components where the variable price component is adjusted by a formula linked to methanol prices above a certain level. We believe this pricing relationship enables New Zealand methanol production to be competitive at all points in the methanol price cycle. Certain contracts require the supplier to deliver a minimum amount of natural gas with additional volume dependent on the success of exploring and developing the related natural gas field. Supplier upstream development activities have not delivered the expected gas production results and have resulted in reduced gas quantities delivered under our contracts.
Chile
We have two long-term natural gas supply agreements for our two plants in Chile with each of Empresa Nacional del Petróleo ("ENAP") and YPF S.A. ("YPF"). As of 2024, gas agreements and gas export permits from Argentina provide for sufficient gas to allow for a two-plant operation in Chile during the southern hemisphere summer months. Both of these long-term supply agreements are subject to deliver-or-pay and take-or-pay provisions. In 2024, both plants operated at full capacity for seven months during the southern hemisphere summer, and one plant operated at close to minimum capacity production levels for the remaining five months of the year.
Our primary Chilean natural gas supplier, ENAP, has made significant investments over the past several years in the development of natural gas from unconventional reservoirs, which has resulted in stable gas deliveries from ENAP to our facilities. In August 2024, Methanex extended its gas supply agreement with ENAP until 2030. In August 2024 we extended our gas supply agreement with YPF securing gas until the end of 2027.
In addition, in 2024, we received natural gas from Argentina from four different natural gas suppliers pursuant to firm supply agreements from January through April and from September through December. Each of the four supply agreements were subject to deliver-or-pay and take-or-pay provisions. We have similar firm contracts for 2025 in place.
The price paid for natural gas for our Chilean facilities from our Chilean and Argentine suppliers is a U.S. dollar base price plus a variable price component that is adjusted by a formula linked to methanol prices above a certain level.
Egypt
We have a 25-year, take-or-pay natural gas supply agreement expiring in 2035 for the 1.3 million tonne per year methanol plant in Egypt in which we have a 50% equity interest. The price paid for gas is based on a U.S. dollar base price plus a variable price component that is adjusted by a formula linked to methanol prices above a certain level. Under the contract, the gas supplier is obligated to supply, and we are obliged to take or pay for, a specified annual quantity of natural gas. In addition, the natural gas supply agreement has a mechanism whereby we are partially compensated when gas delivery shortfalls in excess of a certain threshold occur. Natural gas is supplied to this facility from the same gas delivery grid infrastructure that supplies other industrial users in Egypt, as well as the general Egyptian population.
Canada
We have entered into fixed price contracts to supply 80-90% of our natural gas requirements for our Medicine Hat facility through 2031. The balance of our gas requirements is purchased under contracts at spot prices.
FOREIGN OPERATIONS
We have substantial operations and investments outside of North America, and as such we are affected by foreign political developments and federal, provincial, state and other local laws and regulations. We are subject to risks inherent in foreign operations, including loss of revenue, property and equipment as a result of expropriation; import or export restrictions; anti-dumping measures; nationalization, war, civil unrest, insurrection, acts of terrorism and other political risks; increases in duties, taxes and governmental royalties; renegotiation of contracts with governmental entities; as well as changes in laws or policies or other actions by governments that may adversely affect our operations. We are also subject to potential trade risks associated with geopolitical disputes between countries in which we operate.
18

We derive a substantial portion of our revenue from production and sales by subsidiaries outside of Canada, and the payment of dividends or the making of other cash payments or advances by these subsidiaries to us may be subject to restrictions or exchange controls on the transfer of funds in or out of the respective countries or result in the imposition of taxes on such payments or advances. We have organized our foreign operations in part based on certain assumptions about various tax laws (including capital gains, withholding taxes and transfer pricing), foreign currency exchange and capital repatriation laws and other relevant laws of a variety of foreign jurisdictions. While we believe that such assumptions are reasonable, we cannot provide assurance that foreign taxation or other authorities will reach the same conclusion. Further, if such foreign jurisdictions were to change or modify such laws, we could suffer adverse tax and financial consequences.
Our wholly owned subsidiary, Methanex Chile SpA ("Methanex Chile"), owns two methanol plants on our Chilean production site. Chilean foreign investment regulations provide certain benefits and guarantees to companies that enter into a foreign investment contract ("DL 600 Contract") with Chile. Methanex Chile has entered into DL 600 Contracts, substantially identical in all matters material for Methanex Chile, for both plants. Under the DL 600 Contracts, Methanex Chile is authorized to remit from Chile, in United States dollars or any other freely convertible currency, all or part of its profits and its equity. The DL 600 Contracts provide that they cannot be amended or terminated except by written agreement.
RESPONSIBLE CARE & SUSTAINABILITY
As a member of the Chemistry Industry Association of Canada ("CIAC"), the American Chemistry Council ("ACC"), Asociación Gremial de Industriales Quimicos de Chile, Responsible Care New Zealand, European Chemical Industry Council, China Association of International Chemical Manufacturers, Japan Chemical Industry Association and Gulf Petrochemicals and Chemicals Association, we are committed to the Responsible Care® Ethic and Principles for Sustainability.
Responsible Care, a sustainability initiative recognized by the United Nations, is the umbrella under which we manage our business in relation to health, safety, the environment, community involvement, social responsibility, sustainability, security and emergency preparedness at each of our facilities and locations.
Accordingly, we have established policies, systems and procedures to promote and encourage the responsible development, manufacture, transportation, storage, handling, distribution and use of methanol and ultimate disposal of hazardous waste and residual chemical products so as to do no harm to human health and well-being, the environment and the communities in which we operate while striving to improve the environment and people’s lives.
Methanex’s Responsible Care and Social Responsibility (RC and SR) related policies and programs are based on CIAC’s RC Ethic and Principles for Sustainability and the CIAC RC Codes of Practice. Some of the countries where we operate have different standards than those applied in North America. Our policy is to adopt the more stringent of either Responsible Care practices or local regulatory or association requirements at each of our facilities.
Sound corporate governance is the foundation of our long-term success and the sustainability of our operations. Our corporate governance policies ensure that we have strong management and clear direction for all of Methanex’s business affairs. The application of Responsible Care begins with our Board of Directors, which has appointed a Responsible Care Committee, and extends throughout our organization.
The Board’s Responsible Care Committee provides oversight of the RC and SR program performance and related matters at the policy level. The Responsible Care Committee considers RC ethics, sustainability, safety (personal and process), health, environment, crisis management and communications, physical security, product stewardship, quality assurance management, and social responsibility. The executive leadership team has overall responsibility for establishing Methanex’s RC policies and programs, and ensuring that they align with the Board’s requirements and the Company’s business strategy. These global programs are directed and managed by the Vice President, Responsible Care who leads Methanex’s global Responsible Care function.
Methanex evaluates the performance of its RC and SR management system through internal and third-party external audit and assessment programs. The internal program includes ongoing in-region self-audits as well as global audits conducted by Methanex subject matter experts. Third-party verification of the performance of Methanex’s RC/SR program occurs through the CIAC RC verification process or the ACC RC 14001 certification process. The most recent CIAC RC re-verification was successfully completed in 2022.
Our overarching RC Ethic & Principles for Sustainability Purpose and Values statement sets out the Company’s commitment to RC and sustainability. We also have an established Health, Safety, Security, Environment, Quality Policy that includes the requirement that we operate our facilities in a manner that protects the safety and health of all employees, contractors, customers and the general public. It requires that we have systems in place to monitor and comply with all local safety, health
19

and environmental regulations as well as internal standards, periodically audit performance and compliance, measure performance against key performance indicators, report and investigate incidents with the potential to cause harm to people or the environment and demonstrate continual improvement.
We have also adopted a number of risk assessment tools that are formally applied as part of our normal business processes to identify and mitigate current and future health and occupational safety, environmental and process safety-related risks. When incidents do occur, we have a formal incident investigation process to determine root causes and corrective actions to allow for effective mitigation as well as application of lessons learned throughout our organization.
As a natural extension of our RC ethic, we align our employee engagement and communications, community involvement and social investment strategies with our core values and corporate strategy. In alignment with our Stakeholder Relations Policy, the Company is committed to being accountable and responsive to our stakeholders. We proactively respond to any community concerns about the manufacture, storage, handling, transportation and disposal of our products and promptly provide information concerning any potential health or environmental hazard to the appropriate authorities, employees and all stakeholders. Furthermore, the Company is committed to positively contributing to and having an open, honest and proactive relationship with the communities where we have a significant presence; to having effective processes to identify and respond to community concerns; and to informing the community of risks associated with our operations.
One of the ways the Company maintains the highest standards of product care is by sharing methanol safe handling knowledge and best practices with key stakeholders involved in the methanol value chain including customers, distributors, logistics providers, emergency responders, industry associations and regulators.
We believe that Responsible Care helps us achieve safe and reliable operations, which in turn results in strong financial performance, effective and innovative minimization of environmental impacts and improved quality of life.
ENVIRONMENTAL MATTERS
The countries in which we operate and international and jurisdictional waters in which our vessels operate have laws, regulations, treaties and conventions in force to which we are subject, governing the environment and the management of natural resources as well as the handling, storage, transportation and disposal of hazardous or waste materials. We are also subject to laws and regulations governing emissions and the import, export, use, discharge, storage, disposal and transportation of toxic substances. The products we use and produce are subject to regulation under various health, safety and environmental laws. Non-compliance with these laws and regulations may give rise to compliance orders, fines, injunctions, civil liability and criminal sanctions.
Laws and regulations with respect to protecting the environment have become more stringent over time and may, in certain circumstances, impose absolute liability rendering a person liable for environmental damage without regard to negligence or fault on the part of such person. Such laws and regulations may also expose us to liability for the conduct of, or conditions caused by others or for our own acts even if we complied with applicable laws at the time such acts were performed. To date, environmental laws and regulations have not had a significant adverse effect on our capital expenditures, earnings or competitive position. However, operating petrochemical manufacturing plants and distributing methanol exposes us to risks in connection with compliance with such laws and we cannot provide assurance that we will not incur significant costs or liabilities in the future.
GHG Legislation
We generate GHG emissions, primarily as carbon dioxide ("CO 2"), directly and indirectly through the production, distribution and use of methanol. GHG emissions are a byproduct of the development and extraction of hydrocarbons, including natural gas used as a feedstock in methanol production, as well as the methanol production process. GHG emissions are also generated when fuel is consumed during the global transport of methanol. The GHG Protocol Corporate Standard classifies a company’s GHG emissions into three ‘scopes’. Scope 1 emissions are direct emissions from owned or controlled sources. Scope 2 emissions are indirect emissions from the generation of purchased energy. Scope 3 emissions are all indirect emissions (not included in Scope 2) that occur in the value chain, including both upstream and downstream emissions.
20

We monitor and manage our GHG emissions intensity for Scope 1 and Scope 2 emissions, defined as the equivalent quantity of CO2 released per unit of production or transported tonne, relating to both methanol equity production and our owned marine operations. The amount of GHG emissions generated by the methanol production process is highly dependent on a number of factors including the design of the methanol plant, plant reliability and availability of natural gas. Similarly, the distance of trade routes, volume of transported cargo, as well as ship technology and operating efficiency, influence the emissions intensity of our marine operations. Accordingly, GHG emissions may vary from year to year depending on the mix of production assets and vessels and their respective operations.
Under the Paris Agreement within the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, many of the countries we operate in have agreed to put forth substantial efforts and commitments to reduce GHG emissions that they are implementing through GHG regulations that include carbon prices. We are currently subject to GHG regulations in New Zealand, Canada and Chile, while our production in the United States, Trinidad and Tobago, and Egypt is currently not subject to such regulations. These regulations result in additional costs to produce methanol. Many of our competitors produce methanol in countries with no imposed GHG regulations or carbon taxes and as such, further increases in regulations or carbon taxes in the countries in which we operate may negatively impact our competitive position within the methanol industry. In addition, as of January 2024, Waterfront Shipping is subject to the EU’s Emissions Trading System (ETS) for fifty percent of emissions from voyages where the point of origin or the point of destination is within the EU and 100 percent of emissions that occur for voyages between two EU ports and when ships are within EU ports. In 2025, Waterfront Shipping will need to purchase and surrender 70 percent of EU ETS credits for shipping emissions within the EU and 100 percent in 2026.
There are ongoing reviews and potential changes to government GHG regulations in countries where we have operations or conduct business, including potential carbon border adjustment mechanisms that could impact the efficient management of our global supply chain.
We cannot provide assurance that changes in existing or the introduction of new GHG regulations, carbon taxes, or other initiatives related to climate change in jurisdictions where we have operations or conduct business will not have an adverse impact on our results of operations and financial condition.
INSURANCE
The majority of our revenues are derived from the sale of methanol produced at our plants. Our business is subject to the normal hazards of methanol production operations that could result in damage to our plants. Under certain conditions, prolonged shutdowns of plants due to unforeseen equipment breakdowns, interruptions in the supply of natural gas, oxygen, or utilities, power failures, loss of port facilities or any other event, including any event of force majeure, could adversely affect our revenues and operating income. We maintain operational insurance, including business interruption, subject to certain deductibles, that we consider to be adequate under the circumstances. However, there can be no assurance that we will not incur losses beyond the limits or outside the coverage of such insurance. From time to time, various types of insurance for companies in the chemical and petrochemical industries have not been available on commercially acceptable terms or, in some cases, have been unavailable. There can be no assurance that in the future we will be able to maintain existing coverage, or that premiums will not increase substantially.
COMPETITION
Methanex is the largest producer and supplier of methanol, with approximately 11% of the global market demand in 2024, and is the only global supplier with a significant presence in Asia Pacific, Europe, North America and South America. Methanex has established itself as a clear methanol industry leader. Similar to other global commodities, the methanol industry is highly competitive. A supplier’s ability to withstand price competition and volatile market conditions will depend on several factors, with the most important being its position on the industry cost curve. This in turn depends on the relative cost and availability of natural gas or coal feedstock, and the efficiency of production facilities and distribution systems. Our methanol assets are competitively positioned on the industry cost curve. We manage our natural gas costs in two ways: through gas contracts linked to methanol price and through fixed price contracts. Our production facilities outside North America are largely underpinned by natural gas purchase agreements where the natural gas price is linked to methanol prices. This pricing relationship enables these facilities to be competitive throughout the methanol price cycle. In North America, we have fixed price natural gas supply contracts and financial hedges in place targeting minimum operating rate requirements of approximately 70% in the near term. Some of our competitors are not dependent on a single product for revenues, and some have greater financial resources. However, given our ability to service our customers globally, the reliability and cost-effectiveness of our distribution system and the enhanced service we provide customers, we believe we are well positioned to compete.
21

EMPLOYEES
As at December 31, 2024, we had 1,415 employees.
RISK FACTORS
The risks relating to our business are described under the heading Risk Factors and Risk Management in our 2024 MD&A, and are incorporated in this document by reference. Any of those risks, as well as risks and uncertainties currently not known to us, could adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations or the market price of our securities.
DIVIDENDS
Dividends are payable to the holders of common shares of the Company ("Common Shares") if, as and when declared by our Board of Directors and in such amounts as the Board of Directors may, from time to time, determine. The Company’s current dividend policy is designed to return cash to shareholders while allowing the Company to retain financial flexibility appropriate for the historically cyclical nature of the methanol industry. The following table sets forth the amount of quarterly cash dividends paid by the Company on its Common Shares in 2022, 2023 and 2024:

Record Date | Payment Date | Dividend per Share
December 17, 2024 | December 31, 2024 | $0.185
September 16, 2024 | September 30, 2024 | $0.185
June 14, 2024 | June 28, 2024 | $0.185
March 14, 2024 | March 28, 2024 | $0.185
December 15, 2023 | December 29, 2023 | $0.185
September 16, 2023 | September 30, 2023 | $0.185
June 16, 2023 | June 30, 2023 | $0.185
March 17, 2023 | March 31, 2023 | $0.175
December 17, 2022 | December 31, 2022 | $0.175
September 16, 2022 | September 30, 2022 | $0.175
June 16, 2022 | June 30, 2022 | $0.145
March 17, 2022 | March 31, 2022 | $0.125

CAPITAL STRUCTURE
We are authorized to issue an unlimited number of Common Shares without nominal or par value and 25,000,000 preferred shares without nominal or par value ("Preferred Shares").
Holders of Common Shares are entitled to receive notice of and attend all annual and special meetings of shareholders and to one vote in respect of each Common Share held; receive dividends if, as and when declared by our Board of Directors; and participate in any distribution of the assets of the Company in the event of liquidation, dissolution or winding up.
Preferred Shares may be issued in one or more series and the Board of Directors may fix the designation, rights, restrictions, conditions and limitations attached to the Preferred Shares of each such series. Currently, there are no Preferred Shares outstanding.
Our bylaws provide that at any meeting of our shareholders a quorum shall be two persons present in person, or represented by proxy, holding Common Shares representing not less than 25% of the votes entitled to be cast at the meeting. Nasdaq Global Select Market listing standards require a quorum for shareholder meetings to be not less than 33-1/3% of a company’s outstanding voting shares. As a foreign private issuer and because our quorum requirements are consistent with practices in Canada, we are exempt from the quorum requirement under the Nasdaq Listing Rules.
22

RATINGS
The following information relating to Methanex's credit ratings is provided as it relates to Methanex's financing costs, liquidity and operations. Credit ratings affect Methanex's cost and ability to obtain short-term and long-term financing and to engage in certain business activities on a cost-effective basis. A negative change in Methanex's current rating score and/or rating outlook could adversely affect Methanex's future cost of financing and its access to sources of liquidity and capital. In addition, changes in credit ratings may affect Methanex's ability to, and the associated costs of (i) entering into ordinary course derivative or hedging transactions, and (ii) entering into and maintaining ordinary course contracts with customers and suppliers on acceptable terms.
The following table sets forth the ratings assigned to Methanex and certain of its subsidiaries by S&P Global Ratings ("S&P"), Moody’s Investors Service, Inc. ("Moody’s") and Fitch Ratings, Inc. ("Fitch").

Entity | Debt Rated/Outlook | S&P(1) | Moody’s(2) | Fitch(3)
Methanex Corporation | Issuer Rating | BB | n/a(2) | BB+
Senior Unsecured Notes | BB | Ba1 | BB+
Ratings Outlook | Stable | Under Review (4) | Stable
Last Reviewed | September 9, 2024 | September 13, 2024 | November 19, 2024
Methanex US Operations Inc.(5) | Issuer Rating | n/a(6) | n/a(2) | BB+
Senior Unsecured Notes | BB | Ba2 | BB+
Ratings Outlook | Stable | Stable | Stable
Last Reviewed | November 19, 2024 | November 19, 2024 | November 19, 2024

(1) S&P long-term debt ratings are on a rating scale that ranges from AAA to D, which represents the range from highest to lowest quality. According to the S&P rating system, issuers and debt securities rated BB are less vulnerable in the near term relative to other lower-rated obligations, however, they face major ongoing uncertainties in periods of adverse business, financial or economic conditions. The ratings from AA to CCC may be modified by the addition of a plus (+) or minus (-) sign to show relative standing within the major rating categories.
(2) Moody’s long-term debt ratings are on a rating scale that ranges from Aaa to C, which represents the range from highest to lowest quality. According to the Moody’s rating system, debt securities rated Ba are judged to have speculative elements and are subject to substantial credit risk. Moody’s applies numerical modifiers 1, 2 and 3 in each major rating category from Aa through Caa in its corporate bond rating system. The modifier 1 indicates that the issue ranks in the higher end of its major rating category, the modifier 2 indicates a mid-range ranking and the modifier 3 indicates that the issue ranks in the lower end of its major rating category. Moody's rates Methanex's debt securities and does not provide an Issuer Credit Rating.
(3) Fitch long-term debt ratings are on a rating scale that ranges from AAA to D, which represents the range from highest to lowest quality. According to the Fitch rating system, issuers and debt securities rated BB indicate an elevated vulnerability to default risk, particularly in the event of adverse changes in business or economic conditions over time; however, business or financial flexibility exists that supports the servicing of financial commitments. The ratings from AA to CCC may be modified by the addition of a plus (+) or minus (-) sign to show relative standing within the major rating categories.
(4) On September 13, 2024, Moody’s placed the Company’s credit rating on review for downgrade following its September 8, 2024 announcement that the Company entered into an agreement to acquire OCI Global's international methanol business. Please refer to Moody’s rating update published on September 13, 2024 for more detail.
(5) On November 19, 2024, Methanex issued new $600 million 2032 senior notes through its indirectly wholly-owned subsidiary, Methanex US Operations Inc., to partially fund the acquisition of OCI Global's international methanol business. S&P, Moody’s and Fitch published issuer- and/or issue-level credit rating opinions for Methanex US Operations Inc.
(6) S&P assigned an issue-level rating for the new $600 million 2032 senior notes but did not publish an issuer rating for Methanex US Operations Inc.
The rating agencies regularly evaluate Methanex, and their ratings of Methanex are based on a number of factors, including Methanex’s financial strength and factors not entirely within Methanex’s control, including conditions affecting the methanol industry generally and the wider state of the economy.
The foregoing ratings should not be construed as a recommendation to buy, sell or hold any securities, as such ratings do not comment as to market price or suitability for a particular investor. There is no assurance that any rating will remain in effect for any given period of time or that any rating will not be revised or withdrawn entirely by a rating agency in the future if, in its judgment, circumstances so warrant. If any such rating is so revised or withdrawn, we are under no obligation to update this AIF.
During the last two years, Methanex has paid each of the rating agencies its customary fees in connection with the provision of the above ratings.
23

MARKET FOR SECURITIES
Our Common Shares are listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange in Canada (trading symbol: MX) and on the Nasdaq Global Select Market in the U.S. (trading symbol: MEOH). The following table sets out the market price ranges and trading volumes of our Common Shares on the Toronto Stock Exchange as well as on other Canadian and US equity marketplaces, including exchanges and alternative trading systems, for each month of our most recently completed financial year (January 1, 2024, through December 31, 2024).

2024 Trading Volumes(1)
Trading Symbol: MX | Trading Symbol: MEOH | Total Volume
The Toronto Stock Exchange | Other Canadian Trading | Nasdaq Global Select Market and Other US Trading
Month | High (CDN$) | Low (CDN$) | Volume | Volume | Volume
January | 63.47 | 57.82 | 1,487,517 | 916,444 | 4,178,767 | 6,582,728
February | 63.81 | 56.23 | 2,496,144 | 1,684,661 | 7,708,420 | 11,889,225
March | 61.89 | 56.00 | 1,610,240 | 1,053,579 | 4,809,339 | 7,473,158
April | 69.85 | 60.23 | 2,826,081 | 1,609,064 | 8,942,246 | 13,377,391
May | 74.25 | 64.99 | 1,944,710 | 1,090,619 | 5,626,912 | 8,662,241
June | 73.15 | 65.02 | 1,995,271 | 958,996 | 3,549,159 | 6,503,426
July | 73.18 | 63.90 | 1,877,393 | 1,098,275 | 4,711,603 | 7,687,271
August | 67.29 | 55.80 | 2,251,468 | 1,286,220 | 7,566,137 | 11,103,825
September | 62.48 | 49.21 | 3,468,948 | 2,793,648 | 8,796,455 | 15,059,051
October | 61.83 | 54.01 | 2,668,407 | 1,459,761 | 6,774,296 | 10,902,464
November | 66.12 | 53.93 | 2,527,081 | 1,485,711 | 6,562,157 | 10,574,949
December | 72.00 | 64.24 | 2,747,643 | 1,737,635 | 7,395,522 | 11,880,800

(1) Source: Bloomberg
DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS
As at December 31, 2024, the directors and executive officers of the Company owned, controlled or directed, directly or indirectly, 346,007 Common Shares, representing approximately 0.5% of the outstanding Common Shares as at December 31, 2024.
24

The following tables set forth the names and places of residence of the current directors and executive officers of the Company, the offices held by them in the Company, their current principal occupations, their principal occupations during the last five years and, in the case of the directors, the month and year in which they became directors:

Name and Municipality of Residence | Office | Principal Occupations and Positions During the Last Five Years | Director Since(17)
ARNELL, DOUG West Vancouver British Columbia Canada | Director and Chair of the Board | Chief Executive Officer of Cedar LNG LLC(5) since June 2021 and President and Chief Executive Officer of Helm Energy Advisors Inc.(6) since March 2015. | October 2016
BERTRAM, JIM(2)(3) Calgary, Alberta Canada | Director | Corporate Director. | October 2018
DOBSON, PAUL(1)(3) Naples, Florida USA | Director | Chief Financial Officer of EVgo Inc.(7) since October 2024. Prior to that Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Ballard Power Systems(8) from March 2021 to September 2024. Prior thereto Acting President and Chief Executive Officer of Hydro One Limited(9) from July 2018 to May 2019. | April 2019
HOWE, MAUREEN(1)(2) Vancouver, British Columbia Canada | Director | Corporate Director. | June 2018
KOSTELNIK, ROBERT(3)(4) Fulshear, Texas USA | Director | Corporate Director. Principal of GlenRock Recovery Partners, LLC(10) since February 2012. | September 2008
O'DONOGHUE, LESLIE(1)(3) Calgary, Alberta Canada | Director | Corporate Director. Executive Vice President and Adviser to the Chief Executive Officer of Nutrien Ltd.(11) from June 2019 to December 2019. | April 2020
PERREAULT, ROGER(1)(4) Six Mile, South Carolina USA | Director | Corporate Director. President and CEO of UGI Corporation(12) from 2021 to 2023; prior thereto Executive Vice President, Global LPG of UGI Corporation from 2018 to 2021. | April 2024
RODGERS, KEVIN(2)(3) London UK | Director | Corporate Director. | July 2019
SAMPSON, JOHN(3)(4) Midland, Michigan USA | Director | Senior Vice President, Operations, Manufacturing and Engineering of Dow Inc.(13) since 2020; prior thereto Executive Vice President, Business Operations of Olin Corporation(14) from 2019 to 2020. | October 2023
SUMNER, RICH North Vancouver British Columbia Canada | Director, President and Chief Executive Officer | President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company since January 2023. Prior thereto Senior Vice President, Global Marketing and Logistics of the Company since October 2021; prior thereto Regional President, Marketing and Logistics, Asia Pacific of the Company since February 2019. | January 2023
WALKER, MARGARET(1)(4) Austin, Texas USA | Director | Corporate Director. Owner of MLRW Group, LLC(15) since 2011. | April 2015
WARMBOLD, BENITA(1)(2) Toronto, Ontario Canada | Director | Corporate Director. | February 2016
YANG, XIAOPING(2)(4) Henderson, Nevada USA | Director | Corporate Director. President and Chair of BP China(16) from November 2016 to September 2020. | January 2022

(1)Member of the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee.
(2)Member of the Corporate Governance Committee.
(3)Member of the Human Resources Committee.
(4)Member of the Responsible Care Committee.
(5)Cedar LNG LLC is developing an LNG export terminal in Northwestern British Columbia.
(6)Helm Energy Advisors, Inc. is a private company which provides advisory services to the global energy sector.
(7)EVgo Inc. installs and operates public, fast-charging electric vehicle infrastructure.
(8)Ballard Power Systems is a global provider of innovative clean energy and fuel cell solutions.
(9)Hydro One Limited is a major transmission and distribution provider in Ontario, Canada.
(10)GlenRock Recovery Partners, LLC is a company that facilitates the sale of non-fungible hydrocarbons in the United States.
(11)Nutrien Ltd. is a Canadian fertilizer company, and is the world's largest provider of crop inputs, services and solutions.
(12)UGI Corporation is a distributor and marketer of energy products and services in the United States and Europe.
(13)Dow Inc. is a producer and supplier of raw materials for products in a wide variety of industries.
(14)Olin Corporation is a global manufacturer and distributor of chemical products.
(15)MLRW Group Inc. is a consulting firm focusing on working with companies to improve capital investment outcomes and to improve overall safety performance.
(16)BP is a multinational energy company.
(17)The directors of the Company are elected each year at the Annual General Meeting of the Company and hold office until the close of the next Annual General Meeting or until their successors are elected or appointed.
25

Name and Municipality of Residence | Office | Principal Occupations and Positions During the Last Five Years
ALLARD, MARK West Vancouver, British Columbia Canada | Senior Vice President, Low Carbon Solutions | Senior Vice President, Low Carbon Solutions of the Company since January 2023; prior thereto Vice President, North America of the Company since January 2019.
BOYD, BRAD West Vancouver, British Columbia Canada | Senior Vice President, Corporate Resources | Senior Vice President, Corporate Resources of the Company since January 2018.
DELBARRE, KARINE Dallas, Texas USA | Senior Vice President, Global Marketing and Logistics | Senior Vice President, Global Marketing and Logistics of the Company since January 2023; prior thereto Vice President, Marketing and Logistics, North America of the Company since February 2019.
MALONEY, Kevin West Vancouver, British Columbia Canada | Senior Vice President, Corporate Development | Senior Vice President, Corporate Development of the Company since January 2023; prior thereto Vice President, Corporate Development of the Company since April 2018.
PARRA, GUSTAVO Santiago, Chile | Senior Vice President, Manufacturing | Senior Vice President, Manufacturing of the Company since January 2023; prior thereto Vice President, Manufacturing Strategy and Planning of the Company since September 2019.
PRICE, KEVIN Vancouver, British Columbia Canada | Senior Vice President, General Counsel & Corporate Secretary | Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary of the Company since January 2023; prior thereto General Counsel and Corporate Secretary of the Company since March 2016.
RICHARDSON, DEAN Vancouver, British Columbia Canada | Senior Vice President, Finance and Chief Financial Officer | Senior Vice President, Finance and Chief Financial Officer of the Company since February 2023; prior thereto Vice President, Corporate Finance of the Company since January 2022; prior thereto Managing Director, New Zealand of the Company since April 2018.

INTEREST OF MANAGEMENT AND OTHERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS
Since the start of our most recently completed financial year, and for the three most recently completed financial years, no director or executive officer of the Company, and no person or company that beneficially owns, controls or directs, directly or indirectly, more than 10% of the Company’s voting securities, or any associate or affiliate of such persons, has had any material interest in any transaction involving the Company.
EXPERTS
Our Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm is KPMG LLP (“KPMG”), who prepared the Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm dated March 7, 2025 with respect to the Company’s consolidated financial statements as at December 31, 2024 and 2023, and for the years ended December 31, 2024 and 2023, and the effectiveness of the Company’s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2024. KPMG has confirmed that they are independent with respect to the Company within the meaning of the relevant rules and related interpretations prescribed by the relevant professional bodies in Canada and any applicable legislation or regulations and also that they are independent accountants with respect to the Company under all relevant U.S. professional and regulatory standards.
LEGAL PROCEEDINGS
The Board of Inland Revenue of Trinidad and Tobago ("the "BIR") has audited and issued assessments against our 63.1% owned joint venture, Atlas, in respect of the 2005 to 2017 financial years. All subsequent tax years remain open to assessment. The assessments relate to the pricing arrangements of certain long-term fixed-price sales contracts with affiliates that commenced in 2005 and continued with affiliates through 2014 and with an unrelated third party through 2019. The long-term fixed-price sales contracts with affiliates were established as part of the formation of Atlas and management believes these were reflective of market considerations at that time.
During the periods under assessment and continuing through 2014, approximately 50% of Atlas-produced methanol was sold under these fixed-price contracts. From late 2014 through 2019 fixed-prices sales to an unrelated third party represented approximately 10% of Atlas-produced methanol. Atlas had partial relief from corporation income tax until late July 2014.
The Company believes it is impractical to disclose a reasonable estimate of the potential contingent liability due to the wide range of assumptions and interpretations implicit in the assessments.
The Company has lodged objections to the assessments. No deposits have been required to lodge objections. Although there can be no assurance that these tax assessments will not have a material adverse impact, based on the merits of the case and advice from legal counsel, we believe our position should be sustained, that Atlas has filed its tax returns and paid applicable taxes in compliance with Trinidadian tax law, and as such has not accrued for any amounts relating to these assessments. Contingencies
26

inherently involve the exercise of significant judgment, and as such the outcomes of these assessments and the financial impact to the Company could be material.
During 2024, the Trinidad tax court issued a ruling in the Company's favour. At present, the BIR is reviewing whether to proceed with an appeal and should it decide to proceed, the Company will continue to defend its position. We anticipate the resolution of this matter through the court systems may be lengthy and, at this time, cannot predict a date as to when we expect this matter to be ultimately resolved.
AUDIT COMMITTEE INFORMATION
The Audit Committee Charter
The Audit, Finance and Risk Committee (the "Audit Committee") is appointed by the Board to assist the Board in fulfilling its oversight responsibility relating to: the integrity of the Company’s financial statements; the financial reporting process; the systems of accounting and financial controls; the professional qualifications and independence of the Company's external auditors; the performance of the internal and external auditors; risk management processes; financing plans; and compliance by the Company with ethics policies and legal and regulatory requirements.
The Audit Committee’s mandate sets out its responsibilities and duties. A copy of the Committee’s mandate is attached here as Appendix "A".
Composition of the Audit Committee
The Audit Committee is comprised of five directors: Benita Warmbold (Chair), Paul Dobson, Maureen Howe, Leslie O'Donoghue, Roger Perreault and Margaret Walker. Each Audit Committee member is "independent" and "financially literate" as determined in accordance with Canadian National Instrument 52-110 - Audit Committees, and is also "independent" as determined under each of Rule 10A-3 under the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and Nasdaq Listing Rule 5605(a). Ms. Warmbold is currently designated as the "audit committee financial expert" (as that term is defined in paragraph (8)(b) of General Instruction B to Form 40-F under the Exchange Act). The U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission has indicated that the designation of a director as an audit committee financial expert does not make such director an "expert" for any other purpose, impose any duties, obligations or liability on such director that are greater than those imposed on members of the Audit Committee and Board who do not carry this designation or affect the duties, obligations or liability of any other member of the Audit Committee or the Board.
Relevant Education and Experience
The following is a brief summary of the education and experience of each member of the Audit Committee that is relevant to the performance of his or her responsibilities as a member of the Audit Committee, including any education or experience that has provided the member with an understanding of the accounting principles we use to prepare our annual and interim financial statements.
Ms. Benita Warmbold
Ms. Warmbold is a corporate director and former Senior Managing Director and Chief Financial Officer of the Canada Pension Plan Investment Board ("CPPIB"). CPPIB is a professional investment management organization responsible for investing funds on behalf of the Canada Pension Plan. Over her nine years at CPPIB, Ms. Warmbold was responsible for finance, risk, tax, internal audit, legal, technology, data and investment operations. Prior to joining CPPIB, Ms. Warmbold held leadership positions with Northwater Capital Management Inc., Canada Development Investment Corporation and KPMG LLP.
Ms. Warmbold holds a bachelor of commerce (honours) degree from Queen’s University, is a chartered professional accountant and is a Fellow of the Institute of Chartered Accountants of Ontario. She is also a Fellow of the Institute of Corporate Directors and has been granted their ICD.D .
Ms. Warmbold serves on the board of the Bank of Nova Scotia and chairs their Audit and Conduct Review Committee and is a designated financial expert. She is also a director of AtkinsR é alis and is a former Chair of their Audit and Risk Committee.
Ms. Warmbold has served on the Audit Committee since February 2016 and has been Chair of the Audit Committee since April 2018.
27

Mr. Paul Dobson
Mr. Dobson has been Chief Financial Officer of EVgo Inc. since October 2024. EVgo installs and operates public, fast-charging electric vehicle infrastructure. Prior to that he was Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer of Ballard Power Systems ("Ballard") from March 2021 to September 2024. Ballard is a global provider of innovative clean energy and fuel cell solutions. From July 2018 to May 2019 Mr. Dobson was Acting President and Chief Executive Officer of Hydro One Limited, a major transmission and distribution provider in Ontario, Canada, and prior to that was Chief Financial Officer of Hydro One Limited from March 2018. Mr. Dobson also served as Chief Financial Officer of Direct Energy Ltd. in Houston, Texas, and held senior leadership positions in finance across the Centrica Group, the parent company of Direct Energy.
Mr. Dobson holds a bachelor of arts in management accounting (honours) from the University of Waterloo as well as an MBA from the University of Western Ontario. He is a chartered professional accountant and a certified management accountant.
Mr. Dobson has served on the Audit Committee since April 2019.
Ms. Maureen Howe
Ms. Howe is a corporate director. From 1996 to 2008 she was Managing Director of RBC Capital Markets specializing in the area of energy infrastructure, which included power generation, transmission and distribution, oil and gas transmission and distribution, gas processing and alternative energy. Prior to joining RBC Capital Markets, Ms. Howe held finance positions in the utility industry, investment banking and portfolio management.
Ms. Howe holds a bachelor of commerce (honours) from the University of Manitoba and a Ph.D. in Finance from the University of British Columbia.
Ms. Howe is a director and Audit Committee chair of both Pembina Pipeline Corporation and Freehold Royalties Ltd.
Ms. Howe has served on the Audit Committee since June 2018.
Ms. Leslie O'Donoghue
Ms. O'Donoghue is a corporate director. She was Executive Vice President and Advisor to the Chief Executive Officer of Nutrien Ltd. ("Nutrien") from June 2019 until her retirement in December 2019. Nutrien is a Canadian fertilizer company and is the world's largest provider of crop inputs, services and solutions. Ms. O'Donoghue was the Executive Vice President, Chief Strategy and Business Development Officer of Nutrien from January 2018 to June 2019, and prior to this she was Executive Vice President, Corporate Development and Strategy and Chief Risk Officer of Agrium Inc. (Nutrien's predecessor company) from 2012 to 2017.
Through Ms. O’Donoghue’s experience at Nutrien and from serving on other audit committees, she has gained an understanding of accounting and financial reporting, including internal controls and procedures for financial reporting.
Ms. O'Donoghue holds a bachelor of arts (economics) degree from the University of Calgary and a LLB, from Queen's University.
Ms. O'Donoghue is a director of Pembina Pipeline Corporation and serves on their Audit Committee.
Ms. O'Donoghue has served on the Audit Committee since April 2021.
Mr. Roger Perreault
Mr. Perreault is a corporate director. He served most recently at UGI Corporation from 2015 to 2023. He was President & CEO from 2021 to 2023, Executive Vice President, Global LPG from 2018 to 2021 and President, UGI International from 2015 to 2018. UGI Corporation is a distributor and marketer of energy products and services in the United States and Europe. Prior to this, Mr. Perreault held a variety of senior management positions in international and North American natural gas and industrial gases industries.
Through Mr. Perreault’s experience as President and Chief Executive Officer of UGI Corporation, he has an understanding of accounting and financial reporting, including internal controls and procedures for financial reporting.
Mr. Perreault holds a bachelor of science in Chemical Engineering from Toronto Metropolitan University (formerly known as Ryerson University) in Toronto, Ontario and a Graduate Diploma of Management (Applied) from McGill University in
28

Montreal. He also completed the International Development Program at INSEAD and graduated from the Advanced Management Program at INSEAD in Fontainebleau, France in 2014.
Mr. Perreault has served on the Audit Committee since April 2024.
Ms. Margaret Walker
Ms. Walker has been the owner of MLRW Group, LLC since January 2011. MLRW Group, LLC is a consulting firm focusing on working with companies to improve capital investment outcomes and to improve overall safety performance. From 2004 until her retirement in December 2010, Ms. Walker was Vice President of Engineering & Technology for The Dow Chemical Company (“Dow Chemical”). Prior to this, Ms. Walker held other senior positions with Dow Chemical including Senior Leader in Manufacturing & Engineering and Business Director of Contract Manufacturing. Dow Chemical provides chemical, plastic and agricultural products and services.
Through Ms.Walker’s experiences at Dow Chemical and from serving on other audit committees, she has gained an understanding of risk, internal audit, accounting and finance reporting, including financing of large capital projects. In addition she has a CERT Certificate in Cybersecurity Oversight.
Ms. Walker holds a bachelor of chemical engineering from Texas Tech University, located in Lubbock, Texas. In 2018 she became a Board Leadership Fellow of the National Association of Corporate Directors ("NACD") and in 2021 became NACD Directorship Certified.
Ms. Walker also serves on the board of ioneer Ltd.
Ms. Walker has served on the Audit Committee since April 2024.
Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures
The Audit Committee annually reviews and approves the terms and scope of the external auditors’ engagement. The Audit Committee oversees the Audit and Non-Audit Pre-Approval Policy, which sets forth the procedures and the conditions by which permissible non-audit services proposed to be performed by KPMG LLP are pre-approved in order to mitigate the risk of non-audit services impacting the auditor’s independence. The Audit Committee has delegated to the Chair of the Audit Committee pre-approval authority for any services not previously approved by the Audit Committee. All such services approved by the Chair of the Audit Committee are subsequently reviewed by the Audit Committee.
All non-audit service engagements, regardless of the cost estimate, must be coordinated and approved by the Chief Financial Officer of the Company to further ensure that adherence to this policy is monitored.
Audit and Non-Audit Fees Billed by the Independent Auditors
KPMG LLP’s global fees relating to the years ended December 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023 are as follows:

US$000s | 2024 | 2023
Audit Fees | 2,979 |  | 2,415 |
Audit-Related Fees | 155 |  | 160 |
Tax Fees | 203 |  | 165 |
All Other Fees | — |  | — |
Total | 3,337 |  | 2,740 |

Each fee category is described below.
Audit Fees
Audit fees for professional services rendered by the external auditors for the audit of the Company’s consolidated financial statements; statutory audits of the financial statements of the Company’s subsidiaries; quarterly reviews of the Company’s financial statements; consultations as to the accounting or disclosure treatment of transactions reflected in the financial statements; and services associated with registration statements, prospectuses, periodic reports and other documents filed with securities regulators.
Audit fees for professional services rendered by the external auditors for the audit of the Company’s consolidated financial statements were in respect of an "integrated audit" performed by KPMG LLP globally. The integrated audit encompasses an
29

opinion on the fairness of presentation of the Company’s financial statements as well as an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company’s internal controls over financial reporting.
Audit-Related Fees
Audit-related fees for professional services rendered by the auditors for financial audits of employee benefit plans; procedures and audit or attest services not required by statute or regulation; and consultations related to the accounting or disclosure treatment of other transactions.
Tax Fees
Tax fees for professional services rendered for tax compliance, including the review of tax returns; assistance in completing routine tax schedules and calculations; review of transfer pricing and indirect tax items.
Other Fees
There were no other fees in 2024 and 2023.
TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR
Our principal transfer agent for our Common Shares is TSX Trust Company at its offices in Vancouver, British Columbia. Our co-transfer agent in the United States for our Common Shares is Equiniti Trust Company, LLC at its offices in New Jersey.
MATERIAL CONTRACTS
Other than those contracts entered into during the normal course of business, the only material contracts that were entered into before December 31, 2024 and after January 1, 2002, that are still in effect, and which are required to be filed with Canadian securities regulatory authorities pursuant to applicable securities laws, are (i) the second 2024 amended and restated credit agreement dated for reference October 29, 2024, among the Company and Methanex US Operations Inc., as borrowers, Royal Bank of Canada, as agent bank, and the financial institutions party thereto as lenders (the “Credit Agreement”), (ii) the equity purchase agreement dated as of September 8, 2024 entered into among, inter alia, the Company and OCI N.V. relating to the purchase of OCI’s international methanol business (the “OCI Purchase Agreement”) and (iii) the indenture dated as of November 22, 2024, among the Company, as parent guarantor, Methanex US Operations Inc. and the Bank of New York Mellon, as trustee, as supplemented by the first supplemental indenture dated as of November 22, 2024 (collectively, the Indenture"). The Credit Agreement and the Indenture are described above in “Three-Year History – 2024” and the OCI Purchase Agreement is described above in “Development of the Business and Corporate Strategy”.
CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES
Our disclosure controls and procedures are described under the heading Controls and Procedures in our 2024 MD&A and are incorporated in this AIF by reference.
CODE OF ETHICS
We have a written code of ethics that applies to our directors, officers and employees, including our principal executive officer, principal financial officer and principal accounting officer. A copy of our code, entitled "Code of Business Conduct" can be found on our website at www.methanex.com or upon request from the Corporate Secretary at the address below under the heading Additional Information.
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION
Additional information relating to the Company, including directors’ and officers’ remuneration and indebtedness, principal holders of the Company’s securities and securities authorized for issuance under equity compensation plans, is contained in our Information Circular dated March 6, 2025, relating to our Annual General Meeting that will be held on May 1, 2025.
Additional financial information about the Company is provided in the Company’s financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2024, and in our 2024 MD&A.
30

Copies of the documents referred to above are available on the Canadian Securities Administrators’ SEDAR+ website at www.sedarplus.ca and may also be obtained upon request from:
Methanex Corporation
Kevin Price
Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary
1800 Waterfront Centre
200 Burrard Street
Vancouver, British Columbia V6C 3M1
Telephone: 604 661 2600
Facsimile: 604 661 2602
Additional information relating to the Company may be found on the Canadian Securities Administrators’ SEDAR+ website at www.sedarplus.ca, on the United States Securities and Exchange Commission’s EDGAR website at www.sec.gov and on our website at www.methanex.com.
31

APPENDIX "A"
METHANEX CORPORATION
AUDIT, FINANCE AND RISK COMMITTEE MANDATE
A committee of the directors to be known as the “Audit, Finance and Risk Committee” (hereinafter referred to as the “Committee”) is hereby established.
A.PURPOSE
The Committee is appointed by the Board of Directors (the “Board”) to assist the Board in fulfilling its oversight responsibility relating to: the integrity of the Corporation’s financial statements; the financial reporting process; the systems of accounting and financial controls; the professional qualifications and independence of the Corporation’s external auditor; the performance of the external and internal auditors; risk management processes; financing plans; and compliance by the Corporation with ethics policies and legal and regulatory requirements.
The Committee’s role is one of oversight. It is the responsibility of the Corporation’s management to plan audits and to prepare consolidated financial statements in accordance with applicable generally accepted accounting principles (“GAAP”), and it is the responsibility of the Corporation’s external auditor to audit these financial statements. Therefore, each member of the Committee, in exercising their business judgment, shall be entitled to rely on the integrity of those persons and organizations within and outside the Corporation from whom they receive information and on the accuracy of the financial and other information provided to the Committee by such persons or organizations. The Committee does not provide any expert or other special assurances as to the Corporation’s financial statements or any expert or professional certification as to the work of the Corporation’s external auditor.
B. STRUCTURE
1. The Committee shall be composed of a minimum of three directors.
2. The members of the Committee shall be appointed or reappointed at the organizational meeting of the Board concurrent with each Annual General Meeting of the shareholders of the Corporation. Each member of the Committee shall continue to be a Committee member until a successor is appointed, unless they resign or are removed by the Board or cease to be a director of the Corporation. Where a vacancy occurs at any time in the membership of the Committee, it may be filled by the Board and shall be filled by the Board if the membership of the Committee is less than three directors as a result of the vacancy.
3. Each member of the Committee shall meet the independence and financial literacy requirements of the Corporation’s Corporate Governance Principles and the applicable rules and regulations of the stock exchanges on which the Corporation is listed, the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) and the Canadian Securities Administrators (collectively, the “Applicable Rules”), and at least one member of the Committee shall qualify as an “audit committee financial expert” in accordance with the rules of the SEC.
4. The Board shall appoint a Chair from among the Committee members and the Chair shall set the agendas for Committee meetings. If the Chair of the Committee is not present at any meeting of the Committee, the Chair of the meeting shall be chosen by the Committee from among the members present. The Chair presiding at any meeting of the Committee has a deciding vote in the case of deadlock. The Committee shall also appoint a Secretary who need not be a director.
C. MEETINGS
1.The Committee shall meet at least quarterly. The time and place of Committee meetings and the procedure at such meetings shall be determined from time to time by Committee members, provided that:
a.a quorum for meetings shall be a majority of the members of the Committee, present in person or by tele- or video-conference that permits all persons participating in the meeting to communicate with each other;
b.notice of the time and place of every meeting shall be given in writing, by electronic transmission or otherwise, to each member of the Committee and the external auditor of the Corporation at least 24 hours prior to the time fixed for such meeting, provided, however, that a member may in any manner waive notice of a meeting, and attendance of a member at the meeting is a waiver of notice of the meeting, except where a member attends a meeting for the express purpose of objecting to the transaction of any business on the grounds that the meeting is not lawfully called;
32

c.the Committee shall, at least annually, meet with the Chief Financial Officer without other members of management present;
d.each regular meeting of the Committee shall conclude with a session without any members of management present;
e.the external auditor shall be entitled to attend each meeting at the Corporation’s expense;
f.a meeting of the Committee may be called by the Secretary of the Committee on the direction of the Chair or any other member of the Committee, the Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation or the external auditor; and
g.notwithstanding the provisions of this paragraph, the Committee has the right to request any officer or employee of the Corporation or the Corporation’s outside counsel or external auditor to be present or not present at any part of the Committee meeting.
2. The Committee shall report to the Board following each meeting with respect to its activities and such recommendations as the Committee deems appropriate. The report may take the form of an oral report by the Chair or any other member of the Committee designated by the Committee to make such report.
3. The Committee shall maintain minutes or other records of its meetings and activities.
D. RESPONSIBILITIES AND DUTIES
The following functions shall be the common recurring responsibilities of the Committee. The Committee may carry out additional functions as may be appropriate in light of changing business, legislative and other conditions. The Committee shall also carry out any other responsibilities delegated to it by the Board from time to time.
The Committee, in carrying out its duties and discharging its oversight role, shall have the sole authority to retain independent legal, accounting or other experts as it determines necessary, including the authority to set and pay the fees payable to such experts at the Corporation’s expense. The Board shall be kept apprised of both the selection of the experts and the experts’ findings through the Committee’s regular reports to the Board.
Financial Statements and Disclosure
1. Review and discuss with management and the external auditor, and recommend to the Board for approval prior to public disclosure, the Corporation’s Annual Report, Annual Information Form, audited Consolidated Financial Statements and related Management’s Discussion and Analysis, Management Information Circular and any reports on adequacy of internal controls.
2. Review and discuss with management, and recommend to the Board for approval prior to public disclosure, prospectuses and other offering documents.
3. Review and discuss with management and the external auditor, and approve prior to public disclosure, the Corporation’s interim reports, including the unaudited Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements and related Management’s Discussion and Analysis.
4. Review and discuss with management and the external auditor, and approve prior to public disclosure, press releases on quarterly and year-end financial results and any other disclosure documents not identified above that are required to be filed with regulators and contain significant financial information respecting the Corporation.
5. Review and discuss with management and the external auditor significant accounting policies and critical accounting estimates that would have a significant effect on the Corporation’s financial statements, and any changes to such policies. This review shall include a discussion with management and the external auditor concerning:
a.any areas of management judgment and estimates that may have a significant effect on the financial statements;
b.the appropriateness, acceptability and quality of the Corporation’s accounting policies; and
c.any material written communication between the external auditor and management.
6. Discuss with management the use of ‘‘pro forma’’ or ‘‘non-GAAP information’’ in the Corporation’s disclosure documents.
33

7. Discuss with management and the external auditor the effect of regulatory and accounting initiatives as well as the use of off-balance sheet arrangements on the Corporation’s financial statements.
8. Discuss with the Corporation’s General Counsel (and with external legal counsel if necessary) and other members of management, as applicable, any litigation, claim or other contingency (including tax assessments) that could have a material effect on the financial position or operating results of the Corporation, and the manner in which these matters have been disclosed in the financial statements.
Financing Plans
1. Review and discuss with management the financing plans and objectives of the Corporation.
Risk Management and Internal Controls
1. Review and discuss with management at least annually:
a.the Corporation’s risk management framework, including the Corporation’s processes and controls to identify, monitor, evaluate and manage enterprise-wide risks and the Corporation's policies and practices relating to enterprise risk management. The Committee shall recommend to the Board for approval any changes considered advisable to such policies and practices;
b.the Corporation’s financial and taxation risks, shipping risk and IT-related risks (including cybersecurity and data privacy) and steps management has taken to monitor, evaluate and manage such risks; and
c.the insurance coverage maintained by the Corporation.
2. Review such other risk management matters from time to time as the Committee may consider appropriate or the Board may specifically direct.
3. Review, at least quarterly, the results of management’s evaluation of the adequacy and effectiveness of internal controls within the Corporation in connection with the certifications signed by the CEO and CFO. Management’s evaluation shall include a review of:
a.policies and procedures to ensure completeness and accuracy of information disclosed in the quarterly and annual reports, prevent earnings management and detect material financial statement misstatements due to fraud and error; and
b.internal control recommendations of the external auditor and arising from the results of the internal audit procedures, including any special steps taken to address material control deficiencies and any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Corporation’s internal controls.
External Auditors
1. Review the selection, evaluation, reappointment or, where appropriate, replacement of the external auditor and recommend to the Board the nomination and remuneration of the external auditor to be appointed by the Corporation’s shareholders.
2. Resolve any disagreements between management and the external auditor regarding financial reporting.
3. Receive reports directly from, and communicate directly with, the external auditor.
4. Review a formal written statement obtained at least annually from the external auditor describing:
a.the external auditor’s internal quality control procedures;
b.any material issues raised by the most recent internal quality control review, peer review of the external auditor or any investigation by governmental or professional authorities within the preceding five years respecting one or more independent audits of the Corporation carried out by the external auditor;
c.any steps taken to deal with any such issues; and
d.all relationships between the external auditor and the Corporation.
34

As part of such review, the Committee shall discuss with the external auditor whether the external auditor’s quality controls are adequate and whether any of the disclosed relationships or non-audit services may impact the objectivity and independence of the external auditor based on the independence requirements of the Applicable Rules. The Committee shall also conduct a comprehensive review of the external auditor at least every five years.
5. Review the external audit plan and enquire as to the extent the planned audit scope can be relied upon to detect weaknesses in internal control or fraud or other illegal acts. Any significant recommendations made by the external auditor for strengthening internal controls shall be reviewed.
6. Monitor the rotation of senior audit personnel who have primary responsibility for the audit work, as required by law.
7. Review and approve, in advance, the scope and related fees for all auditing services and non-audit services permitted by regulation that are to be provided by the external auditor in accordance with the Corporation’s Audit and Non-Audit Services Pre-Approval Standard, which is to be annually reviewed and approved by the Committee.
8. Review the establishment of policies relating to the Corporation’s hiring of present and former employees of the external auditor, if such individuals have participated in the audit of the Corporation, as required by law.
9. Prior to filing the Corporation’s Condensed Consolidated Interim Financial Statements and the Consolidated Financial Statements, receive a report from the external auditor on the results of their review or audit.
10. Meet with (a) the external auditor without management present and discuss any issues related to performance of the audit work, any restrictions and any significant disagreement with management and (b) separately with management to discuss the same matters as those discussed with the external auditor.
Internal Audit
1. Review the scope of responsibilities of the Corporation’s Internal Audit function, including its reporting relationships, activities, organizational structure and resources and whether there are any unjustified or inappropriate restrictions or limitations on the functioning of Internal Audit.
2. Discuss the appointment and performance of the head of the Corporation’s Internal Audit function.
3. Review and approve the annual Internal Audit Plan and objectives.
4. Review the responses and actions taken by management to address any control weaknesses or deficiencies identified in internal audit reports issued to management.
5. Meet, without management present, with the Corporation’s Internal Auditor and/or representatives of any external firm that executed the annual Internal Audit Plan. The Committee shall also meet, without management and the external auditor present, with the Corporation’s Internal Auditor to discuss any matters that the Committee or the Internal Auditor believes should be discussed privately.
Ethics and Compliance
1. Review annually the Corporation’s compliance with the Code of Business Conduct and make recommendations to the Board regarding any requests by directors or officers for waivers of the Code of Business Conduct.
2. Review the processes and procedures established by the Corporation for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters or non-compliance with the Code of Business Conduct, including procedures for the confidential, anonymous submission of such complaints from employees.
3. Discuss with management and the external auditor any correspondence with regulators or governmental agencies and any published reports that raise material issues regarding the Corporation’s compliance policies or that could have a material effect on the Corporation’s financial statements.
4. Review annually the Corporation’s Corporate Disclosure Policy and recommend to the Board for approval any changes thereto.
5. Review and approve all related party transactions between the Corporation (or any of its subsidiaries) and its officers or directors (or any affiliates of such officers or directors), other than those disclosed in the Corporation’s financial statements.
35

E. ANNUAL PERFORMANCE EVALUATION
1. The Committee shall review and evaluate, at least annually, the performance of the Committee and its members, including the compliance of the Committee with its mandate.
2. The Committee shall annually review and assess the adequacy of its mandate and recommend to the Board for approval any improvements to the mandate that the Committee considers necessary or desirable.
36